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Body

BACKGROUND: On November 8, 2016, the Norman City Council approved programming 

Resolution R-1617-49 requesting federal funds to widen James Garner Avenue from Acres 

Street to Flood Avenue. This Resolution states the City’s commitment to adhere to the terms 

and conditions of a federally funded project. Through the Association of Central Oklahoma 
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Governments (ACOG), the Oklahoma Department of Transportation (ODOT) agrees to provide 

80% of the cost of construction with a 20% matching share from the City of Norman. In order to 

receive the federal funding, the City of Norman is required to enter into an agreement with 

ODOT to complete the design, acquire all rights-of-way and relocate existing 

utilities/encroachments at the City’s cost. 

This Norman Forward Street Improvement Project will create a new entry into downtown and will 

help alleviate traffic on both Flood Avenue and Porter Avenue. 

In March of 2017, the Norman City Council approved the design contract (K-1617-105) with 

Cabbiness Engineering, for the James Garner Avenue Project from Acres Street to Flood 

Avenue, and Cabbiness began preliminary design for the project. 

DISCUSSION:  After completion of the project survey and the beginning of the preliminary 

design, the City of Norman made modifications to the intersection at Acres Street and James 

Garner Avenue, to accommodate access to and construction of the new Norman Library. These 

intersection modifications required Cabbiness Engineering to perform an additional survey and 

modify their preliminary design to accommodate the changes. 

This proposed Council action is to amend the current contract (K-1617-105) with Cabbiness 

Engineering, increasing the contract amount to accommodate changes in scope of the 

engineering design from the original contract. 

The changes to the design scope of services include:

· Additional survey to account for modifications to the Acres Street and James Garner 

Intersection. 

· Redesign of the south end of the project to meet and match new intersection 

improvements.

Cabbiness Engineering has proposed a design fee of $2,275 (see Contract Amendment #1) to 

provide the additional design services. The original contract with Cabbiness Engineering for 

the design was in the amount of $427,000. 

Funds for the contract amendment are currently available within the project budget for the 

James Garner/Acres Intersection Project, Construction account (051-9405-431.62-01; project 

NFB004).

RECOMMENDATION:  Staff recommends approval of Contract Amendment No. 1 for 

Contract No. K-1617-105, between the City of Norman and Cabbiness Engineering, in the 

amount of $2,275 for the design of the James Garner Avenue Project from Acres Street to 

Flood Avenue. 
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